Regular Session




              December 18, 2023
The members of Hubbard City Council met in regular session on Monday, December 18, 2023, in council chambers with President William Williams presiding. Approximately 6 people were in attendance. 
Roll Call

B. Viele     M. Mogg     C. Cummings     M. Kerr    J. Crowe  
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Mr. Mogg to excuse any absent officials.

Mr. Williams- As I said in caucus, Mr. Hallapy texted me this afternoon that he had something, some kind of training for work that he had to go to tonight and Robin told us at the last meeting that she wouldn’t be able to be here tonight.
There were no comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Mr. Mogg to accept the minutes of the December 4, 2023, regular session as presented to council. There were no comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
COMMUNICATIONS
We received two notices or letters from the mayor. One concerning the appointment of a service director and the other an appointment, a recommendation for an appointment to the park & Rec. board. That is all.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Mr. Mogg to accept the communications and place them in their proper file.
Mr. Williams- ummm, could you read the one about the service director please.

Clerk-sure

Mr. Williams- I didn’t get a copy of that.

Clerk- I am pleased to announce that Ray Farcus has been appointed to the position of Service Director effective January 1, 2024. Please feel free to contact me if you have any questions. Sincerely, Ben Kyle.

Mr. Williams- Okay, congratulations mayor. 

There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Finance- Ms. Zambrini- Not in attendance
Park & Rec-Ms. Cummings – Yes Mr. President, the last park & rec. meeting was held on November 14th. We had approval for Hometown Services to complete all the work that needs to be done on the pavilion at Mattinat Park with the exception of the gravel trench for a total of $11,800. The motion was passed, and all work needs to be done prior to April 2024. President Clemente spoke with Kevin Lyden regarding the drainage issues there and removing the merry-go-round and the posts that need to be taken out at Jones (Mattinat Park). We also received a proposal for a slide and a new merry-go-round for a total of $14,947. The PO was to be issued and playground equipment to be ordered with hopefully an installation date in late spring to early summer. They also received a quote from Lee Painting for $1,800 to pressure wash and paint the inside of the pavilion and that was passed, and that work was to be done also. They are looking to upgrade the hard drive for longer run time and to purchase a few more additional cameras with all the vandalism that has been done at the park. They are taking a more proactive part in trying to keep all the vandalism to a minimal amount hopefully with the new cameras and with being able to view the camera footage a lot faster than what 
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REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
they have in the past. They approved the new John Deere contract for the lawnmower for $1,900. That was all passed. The next meeting will be in January. I am not quite sure of the date. There is no meeting for park & rec. in December. I also attended the school board meeting tonight. The school board approved the vacant position on the park & rec. board for Kevin Herrholtz to start January 1, 2024, through December 31, 2028. That is all I have right now. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you. That is enough.
Ms. Cummings- Sorry, I had a lot.
Mr. Mogg- Yes, you did.
Mr. Williams- Good God

Economic Development- Mr. Mogg- No report Mr. President
Mr. Williams- Thank you.
Planning & Zoning- Ms. Viele- The Hubbard Planning & Zoning Board of Appeals will meet on January 9 at 7 pm in council chambers to consider the placement of a sign on Myron Street. The Planning & Zoning Commission will not meet in January. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.

Utilities- Mr. Kerr- Thank you Mr. President, all I have is no report, but I would like to schedule a Utilities Committee meeting on January 2nd at 6 pm due to all the utilities issue we have with the streets coming up on Caroline and Rebecca and other things. We need to get that meeting going. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.
Streets & Sidewalks –Mr. Crowe- Yes Mr. President, I do have a report. The leaf pickup program is complete. I thank the street department and they got four hires that came in to help rake. They did a great job and were blessed with great weather. Now, the street department will prepare for cold patching and plowing and the winter street treatment program. We also had the street committee meeting tonight. The focus was on resurfacing for 2024 and in particular the project up on Rebecca and Caroline Avenue. There is going to be a water replacement there and we are looking at paving that street. Right now, the estimate for those two streets is $365,000. We have OPWC money coming, $141,000 of that. I am going to ask that we when ask for legislation tonight for the 2024 Street Paving Program I am going to ask we go through the engineer’s office (through the county engineer). We saved $56,000 last year for this year by going through them. We have four alternate streets that we are looking to pave also. So, we will see how the money comes or how much everything is going to cost and how much money we have after this request. That is all I have. Thank you.
Mr. Williams-thank you.
Safety- Mr. Hallapy- Not in attendance
REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
CEMETERY BOARD- Mr. Mogg- Yes sir, we met at the cemetery last week. We had a short meeting which was nice. We closed out the year. A couple of things, board member Bill Colletta was able to find grindings, black top grindings, fine grind for the cemetery so, we can start patching the roads. He is setting that up and we are going to start with that here soon. We discussed working on the drainage problem. We have water running down from the east and comes to the west and fortunately it cuts out the front of the cemetery and runs down through a neighbor’s yard. We are going to try and 
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REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
divert that water and get it to stop doing that so we don’t have problems there. We discussed, Stanley the sexton attended a convention earlier in the year. He came and gave us a couple of things that are becoming big things now. One of them is memorial rocks where if someone is cremated and their ashes are spread, people are buying a rock and having their name put on it and they are just dropping those rocks somewhere. It is the strangest thing I have ever heard but…The other thing that he was discussing was natural burials which is where an individual after they become deceased is placed in a burlap sack, buried in the ground and they turn into a tree which was kind of interesting.
Unknown

Mr. Mogg-Yeah, I have seen that too. We are also reopening talks about the columbarium. We are going to downsize it a little bit. Last year was a tough year for the cemetery for the middle half of the year. We really were down in funds. That is why everything kind of slowed down. We are back opening that and looking at it. So, we are going to be working on that. That is all I have sir.
Mr. Williams- That is it, Mike.

Mr. Mogg- That is it sir, yes.
Mr. Williams- Okay, how about the fire district?
FIRE DISTRICT- Mr. Mogg- Yes sir, Fire board meeting was held on Wednesday, December 13 at 6 pm here in the city building. As a lot of you know, we ordered some new ambulances. They were supposed to be in, in March. That is now pushed back to August unfortunately due to the recent strike by the auto workers. So, we are going to have to wait for that. The fire department has voted to change their email provider to Hudson Communications, for better email service. I believe it is office, which is the provider they are using. The fire department had a Reznor heater in one of the bays go down. As far as I can remember that thing is probably 40/45-year-old, so it served its purpose. A new one was installed by Nick Ceaser for $4,200. That was real nice quick service. Restrooms are just about done, a little bit of tiling to do. They got a hang a couple more lights and they will finish that up. The next meeting is scheduled for January 10th at the township Administration building. All fire board meetings for the year of 2024 will be in the township. This is something we set up a few years back where on and off years we go back and forth. Again, that is January 10th, 6 pm at the township building. That is all I have.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.
REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
SAFETY DIRECTOR- Bill Bancroft- Not in attendance 
SERVICE DIRECTOR-
LAW DIRECTOR- Mark Villano- No report Mr. President, thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.
TREASURER- Marsha Ruha- No report, thank you Mr. President.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.
AUDITOR- Michael Villano- Nothing this evening Mr. President, thank you.
Mr. Williams-Thank you.
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REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Mr. Mogg to accept the reports of standing committees, special committees, and city officials.
Mr. Williams- Cathy, the vandalism that happened before, I know there was talk about it and they were caught on video and this and that. Did that/whatever happened?

Ms. Cummings- They never heard anything else about it. I talked to Chief Thompson about it a couple of meetings ago and they hadn’t finalized anything. I don’t know what else has come of it. We were told basically that it probably wasn’t going to go very far.

Mr. Williams- Okay

Ms. Cummings- because they couldn’t pull that actual footage from the slide of them busting the slide. That is another reason why we are putting cameras down to shoot that way because most of the cameras were along the bathroom, the field, and the other part of it. 
Mr. Williams- Well who would have thought that somebody would break a sliding board.
Ms. Cumming- I guess if you jump on anything hard enough it is going to break.

Mr. Williams- Okay, any other questions, comments?

There were no questions or comments on the reports. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

MAYOR’S REPORT
Thank you, President Williams, I am very pleased to announce that former councilman Ray Farcus will be joining the administration as Service Director beginning in 2024. Ray currently serves as a member of the Civil Service Commission. I really look forward to working alongside him providing for the city. He brings years of experience and knowledge on both the legislative side and also on the management side in his own personal life. He will be a great addition to the city. Perry Phiel will be the Park & Rec. appointee for the city’s vacancy for the unexpired term coming in 2024. Perry works alongside great people providing for youth soccer for the city. He has a great amount of knowledge of a lot of things that are going on at Waugh and what we could hopefully potentially do with some of the parks that we have to offer. In December, we ordered new Christmas lights. They were delivered. Finally, after many decades and piece milling things together in the sense that some of the very old decorations were no longer viable. We are switching to full LED Christmas lights. We are taking our first steps in replacing those for next year’s holiday season. We look forward to that. If anybody saw in the news recently, that came out of not only the Biden Administration but also, Governor DeWine’s Office there is a lot of talk and work with Get the Lead Out (GLO). The EPA’s big push for getting lead lines out of the ground and out of the public water systems. There was an article in the tribune recently that highlighted this massive task that both public and private water systems are going to have to undertake. There was also newspaper articles that outlined what other communities are doing, or either they have done, or are planning to do. Just as a reminder, that we were one of the first communities in the state to receive funding for actual lead service line replacements on both the private and public side. Our mapping is nearly completed which we received a grant from H2O Ohio. We also recently applied for the water technical assistance through the EPA. This is a new program that was just rolled out. They are providing some technical services as well and as we the administration have talked and will continue to talk there is still an enormous amount of work that has to be done to meet the deadlines that are being put upon us on these unfunded mandates on what needs to happen and how much work is going to need to be done for identifying the lead service lines and replacing those lines within the public water system. As we have said many of times, we have a long way to go and a lot of money we are going to have to spend. We will continue to try to find all avenues of funding assistance to help keep us viable as we go through all these requirements that are being pushed on us. The capital budget is upcoming through the state, and they have reached out to all of the 
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MAYOR’S REPORT
communities to make requests for it. They have extra money. In the fiscal year 2025/2026 we have created a project that was sent to our local state reps. The Tylee Park Downtown Improvement Project. So, making some improvements to Tylee Park possibly getting some ADA compliant access and a few other things there at the park. We will see what happens with that. Speaking of ADA compliant, we are also working with Eastgate for a planning grant to stay ahead of any potential issues with ODOT roadways and state roadways with the proper ADA compliant curb ramps. We have applied for a planning grant to do some evaluation and work on that. It is an interesting out of the box idea for a small little grant through Eastgate to have them do the work. The Clark Gas Station and the remediation that has been ongoing is finally taking another step forward. The ground water sampling in the right of way to the west of the gas station location is now going to be moving forward. It is one of the last pieces of the remediation. They have to do some sampling, soil testing and ground water sampling off site. That will hopefully be completed here in the near future so those properties can be finally moving forward for economic development and sale. We have our SCOPE Center in the senior center. Our meet and greet was an immense success last week. We will be opening in 2024. Lastly, our community, city, township, and school swearing in ceremony will be on the 28th here at City Hall at 6 pm. Members of council, those on the township government and also city government and school board who were up for re-election or election in general were invited. Judge Adler will be providing the Oath of Office, and we are working on our program for that event on the sixth. That is all, thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Mr. Mogg to accept the mayor’s report. 
Mr. Williams- Mayor, the Christmas lights, how many did we get or is this just like the beginning or you got. 

Mayor- So, we ordered twenty-four new LED Christmas lights that were able to be purchased in this year’s budget and we were able to take delivery on them. The current lighting that we have out now, has been the same for about four years as far as locations. The items might have changed because if some of them have broken we might have rotated some in and out but the twenty-four that were purchased (there is 21 out now) that has been a number they have worked with. Twenty-four were ordered so we will see how these are. It is a big company that does a lot of municipal lighting so we can see how these items are. We purchased them at a 25% discount. An end of year type of purchase. Hopefully, we will see how they are and hopefully pick up a few more along the way to make sure we continue our program that has been going on for many years.
Mr. Williams- I mean I would just like to see it get back to what it used to be up and down Main Street. Go ahead Cathy.

Ms. Cummings- Could we please put the Christmas tree back up at the square.

Mayor- for safety concerns I suggest not.

Ms. Cummings – it is more of a joke because that is what everybody was putting on Facebook.
Mr. Williams- the one at the square?

Multiple-yeah

Mr. Williams- that went from the poles. That was awesome when I was a kid.

Ms. Cummings- I know. Everybody wants the Christmas tree.
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MAYOR’S REPORT
Mr. Williams- It was like magic.
Ms. Cummings- It was.
Mr. Williams- It was like a gold or a yellow color, I think.
Ms. Cummings- It was very festive. It was beautiful.

Mr. Williams- I would like to see us put a Christmas tree at the War Memorial again like we used to.

Mayor-Yeah

Mr. Williams- have a tree lighting.

Ms. Cummings- We need a Christmas Committee.
Mayor- There you go, volunteers are needed.

Ms. Cummings- I will volunteer to Chair the Christmas Committee.

Mayor- We will talk later.

Mr. Williams- thank you.
Ms. Cummings- Seriously 

Mr. Williams- Well, it is kind of a

Ms. Cumming- Well, I know that is what I thought too.
Mr. Williams- I know who could help you. One other question, you started talking about the lead water lines. I did some reading about that when I saw it. It all kind of made me wonder because now I am seeing where the EPA kind of feels that the city should pay for all of it. The services into the house not just up to the curb box. I guess it is going to be something we are going to have to figure out or try to find. The EPA never cares but you would think if you are going to mandate this stuff, you would put some funding out there to help these smaller communities out. I mean I could imagine what it going to cost us, but could you imagine Cleveland (Flint, Michigan) They are already bankrupt. They are done.

Mayor- Yes, it is hard to imagine. Obviously, our goal is to stay right in step with them or try to be one step ahead in working with those requirements, but it is going to be a very difficult task.

Mr. Williams- When did they stop using lead service line? Any idea Kev?

Mr. Lyden- in the 60’s

Mr. Williams- half of our…thank God mine are copper at my house but half of our community could still have …Okay, that is all I had. Anyone else?

Mr. Crowe- Yeah, how much is the problem of lead lines in Hubbard. Is it a lot?

Mr. Williams- We are going to find out.
Mayor- Basically, as we went through the mapping. The mapping grant that we were able to focus in on trying to identify as many inside people’s homes as we could. Obviously, with older communities there could be lead service lines on private property. There could also be some in the city at the curb box. When we do the testing, once 
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things are identified and do the actual water testing most of the time it comes in under the permissible limits. It is just a matter of really pushing to remove all lead service lines across the country. It is a very daunting task they want to do. For the most part, anytime we do any kind of testing, buy a home lead test you know, could you imagine how many people’s pipes inside their older homes could be potentially lead. Not even the water service outside in the street. There is a lot that is going to go into this. It is a big task that is going to take many many decades really, but we are just going to be doing our part. 

There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

UNFINISHED OR OLD BUSINESS 
MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
It was moved by Ms. Cummings with a second by Mr. Mogg to approve the recommendation to appoint Perry Phiel to the Hubbard Park & Recreation Board for the vacancy of the unexpired term of Mr. Penner that will end December 31, 2024. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- before we move on I would respectfully request if someone would make a motion council convene into executive session pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22G for the sole purpose of consideration of the following: preparing for, conducting or reviewing negotiations of bargaining sessions with public employees concerning their compensation or other terms and conditions of their employment specifically with our local ASFCME union. 
Mr. Kerr- motion

Ms. Cummings-second

It was moved by Mr. Kerr with a second by Ms. Cummings that council convene into executive session pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22G for the sole purpose of consideration of the following: preparing for, conducting or reviewing negotiations of bargaining sessions with public employees concerning their compensation or other terms and conditions of their employment specifically with our local ASFCME union. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- please show council convening into executive session at 7:28 pm

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Mr. Williams- Okay, do I have a motion for council to go back into regular session?

Mr. Kerr-motion

Mr. Mogg- second

It was moved by Mr. Kerr with a second by Mr. Mogg for council to go back into regular session. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- Please show council back in regular session at 7:57
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PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON AGENDA ITEMS
Mr. Williams- We have no one left from the public unless you want to address our agenda items this evening? No, okay.
NEW BUSINESS & REQUESTS FOR LEGISLATION

It was moved by Mr. Crowe with a second by Mr. Kerr to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation authorizing the city of Hubbard to bid the 2024 Street Resurfacing program Through the Trumbull County Engineer’s Office. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- Okay Bonnie, you have two tonight, correct?

Ms. Viele- Yes, I do.

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Mr. Mogg to have the Law Director draw up the necessary legislation for an ordinance authorizing the Board of Control to enter into a three year contract on behalf of the City of Hubbard, OH with the American Federation of State, County, and Municipal employees AFSCME Local 1256 and declaring an emergency. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Mr. Mogg to have the Law Director draw up the necessary legislation for an ordinance authorizing the Board of control to enter into a contract with MS Consultants, Inc. for engineering services associated with the TRU Elmwood Drive Project ODOT PID 117398 and declaring an emergency. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Ordinance 17 -23 Third Reading

ADOPTING FINAL LINE -ITEM APPROPRIATION AMENDMENTS IN THE 2023 BUDGET AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Mr. Mogg that Ordinance 17-23 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Ordinance 18 -23 Third Reading

ADOPTING AN OPERATING BUDGET FOR THE CITY OF HUBBARD, OHIO, AND ESTABLISHING ANNUAL APPROPRIATIONS IN VARIOUS CITY FUNDS FOR THE 2024 FISCAL YEAR AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Mr. Mogg that Ordinance 18-23 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Resolution 8-23 Second Reading

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE EXECUTION OF THE 2023 NPP POWER POOL PARTICIPANT SCHEDULE WITH AMERICAN MUNICIPAL POWER, INC. (“AMP”)
Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on resolution 8-23 it will flow to a third reading.
Resolution 9-23 First Reading

CONCERNING THE POTENTIAL ENVIROMENTAL HAZARDS ASSOCIATED WITH HYDRAULIC FRACTURING WASTE BEING INJECTED INTO THE GROUND
Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on resolution 9-23 it will flow to a second reading.
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ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Ordinance 19-23 First Reading

AUTHORIZING THE BOARD OF CONTROL TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH QUASAR ENERGY GROUP FOR SLUDGE HAULING AND DISPOSAL FOR THE WASTEWATER TREATMENT FACILITY FROM JANUARY 1, 2024, TO DECEMBER 31, 2025, AT THE COST OF $112.60 PER WET TON AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY

Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on Ordinance 19-23 it will flow to a second reading.
Ordinance 20-23 First Reading

AUTHORIZING THE 2024 MONTHLY HOSPITALIZATION RATES FOR ELECTED OFFICIALS, POLICE EMPLOYEES AND AFSCME UNION EMPLOYEES, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY

Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on Ordinance 20-23 it will flow to a second reading.
Ordinance 21-23 First Reading

RESTRICTING THE USE OF LASER POINTERS WITHIN THE CITY OF HUBBARD, OHIO PER THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE YOUNGSTOWN AIR RESERVE JOINT LAND USE STUDY

Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on Ordinance 21-23 it will flow to a second reading.
Ordinance 22-23 First Reading 

ESTABLISHING REQUIREMENTS RELATIVE TO THE USE AND OPERATION OF AN UNMANNED AIRCRAFT SYSTEM (UAS) OR A SMALL UNMANNED AIRCRAFT SYSTEM (SMALL UAS) WITHIN THE CITY OF HUBBARD
Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on Ordinance 22-23 it will flow to a second reading.
PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
Mr. Williams- We have no one in the house so, I would entertain a motion to adjourn.
ADJOURN 
Mr. Mogg- First off, Merry Christmas everybody.
Multiple-Merry Christmas

It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Ms. Cummings to adjourn. 
Mr. Williams- Merry Christmas all!
Multiple- Merry Christmas

There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion carried. Vote Unanimous. 

__________________________                                __________________________
Lorrie Brown, Council Clerk 


              William Williams, President
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